Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Special Town Council Meeting

October 13th, 2008
 

Councilor O’Brien called the special  meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Terry O’Brien, Councilor








Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Mike Russo, Town Marshall



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Absent:   Jim Rush, President


   Bernie Bruno,  Assistant Clerk Treasurer

Following the pledge of allegiance,  Councilor Terry O’Brien commented that he would conduct the meeting in Jim Rush’s absence.  Jim had unfortunately taken ill and could not attend the meeting.  The special meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:00pm.
Councilor O’Brien introduced Attorney Tim Ochs, and Attorney Greg Ewing, from Ice-Miller.   Both were representing Park Tudor in the presentation to gain Town approval for a variance on the Electronic Variable Message Sign ( EVMS) located at the College Street entrance to Park Tudor.   Also in attendance was the Head of Park Tudor, and the owner of the Sign company that had performed the installation.

Attorney Tim Ochs, Ice-Miller presented the petition for variance for the EVMS to be submitted at a hearing on November 11th,2008 in Indianapolis.

The issue presented to the Council concerned the installation of replacement EVMS for older signs that were back lit and changed manually.   Park Tudor wanted to effectively communicate and had engaged a sign company to install signs similar to what other schools had installed in the city.   The understanding that Park Tudor had was that a previous sign variance ( July 15th, 1998) had covered the issues.  Park Tudor had been cited and fined. 

The three petitions for variance presented to the Council were:

· EVRMB – electronic Variable Rate Message Board

· 300 ft Separation

· Set back requirement 
Attorney Ochs presented photographs of signs from other public and private schools, to show that the size of the signs were relatively small in comparison.  He further explained that Brightness seemed to be the complaint received from residents.
Attorney Ochs submitted that the signs:

· Will be turned off after 9 pm and not turned on until 7am.

· Intensity will be varied and reduced to 25-40%

· Interval  between messages would be 10 seconds

· No advertising or sponsorship would be used

· Limit banners and hard signs to one sign per street front

After further discussion the Council unanimously approved a motion to recommend the petition for variance for the EVMS, subject to the 5 commitments.

Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.   
Head of Park Tudor commented that Park Tudor had hired an all day Police officer, to increase surveillance on a rash of vehicle break ins on the campus.    Numerous video surveillance cameras are also being considered. 

Town Marshall Russo reported that Police had been working on the theft issues plaguing the North side of Indianapolis.   Police were plotting theft patterns and a hub of activity had occurred at Park Tudor.    He expressed his concern that the thieves were waiting until Town Police had left the campus.   Marshall Russo reported that they had received  good leads from License plate numbers and were following up on them.   
Town Marshall Russo reported that many thefts were still very random and that valuables should not be left in vehicles.   His concern for residents is that thieves might have weapons and that residents should call 911 rather than confronting. 

Clerk Treasurer Taylor asked if there was any increased activity around Holliday Park and that the Friends of Holliday Park were contracting to build automatic gates with timers to assist in closing and protecting the park.   

Town Marshall Russo reported that he had received raw data  from MECCA – a report of computer aided dispatch listing the police runs in our area.    The police plan to map these runs to identify patterns.

Town Marshall Russo submitted an invoice for repairs for Police equipment.

Resident bob Barrow commented on Smash and Grab problems at 75th and Monon Trail. He also brought up the topic of Catalytic Converters being stolen from vehicles.

Town Marshall Russo commented that he would look into Video Surveillance Camera programs where  the City had received grant money.

Approval of Minutes

Approval of Sept minutes was tabled until next meeting.
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted the engineers report.    The Keep Indianapolis Beautiful project was a community success with 30-35 people volunteering to plant the trees and shrubs.
Report of Town Attorney

Nothing to report
Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  
Clerk Treasurer Taylor submitted the Town 2009 Budget as published in the Indianapolis Star.    The paving of  75th street was the project that would increase the 2009 Town Budget significantly.   The Budget total for 2009 is $ 372,537.   His reflects $50,000 of additional money for the paving project above the regular annual expenditures for Streets and Thoroughfares.
The final public meeting for the 2009 budget will be November 10th at 6:30pm before the Town’s Regular Council Meeting.
Old Business

Councilor O’Brien reported an update on the Town Entrance Signs.   He also submitted the letter expressing thanks to Jud Scott and Vine & Branch.
New Business
Councilor Freihofer expressed the need for preventative maintenance on Town throughfares.  After further discussion the Streets and Thoroughfares Committee would take up the issue and determine if an appropriation not to exceed a certain amount of money could be designated for the Town Engineer to take action.    The Committee typically meets on the 4th Thursday of every month at the Nature Center at Holliday Park.
Councilor O’Brien would submit a proposal for Consolidating Committees at the November Meeting.

Committee Reports
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Nothing further to report
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee  
No meetings to report
Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  
Finance Committee-
Nothing further to report.
Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that he will look into the progress of the Town Entrance signs.

Councilor O’Brien requested that the Town provide a gift card for Dave and Rose Scovel for hosting the Keep Indianapolis Beautiful event.

Resident Forum
Nothing further discussed.
Residents in Attendance:

Bob Barrows
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted Accounts Payable Vouchers of  $31,319.70
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	EFT
	Town Payroll  10/9/08-  10/22/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/23/08- 11/5/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1382
	Highway Technologies (balance of striping)
	
	5,058.58 

	1384
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	108.74 

	1385
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	302.74 

	1386
	Calidad Labor (lot maintenance 71st & Meridian)
	55.00 

	1387
	Crossroad Engineers PC (Invoice 8628)
	
	1,696.39 

	1388
	Bingham, McHale- October retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1389
	Old Style Masonry (40% town entry signs)
	
	13,600.00 

	1390
	Indiana Newspapers Inc. (legal advertising)
	
	8.25 

	1391
	Spinweb Internet Media (Invoice 3998)
	
	90.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$31,319.70 


Adjournment

There being no further business, Council O’Brien adjourned the meeting at 8:30 pm.
Next meeting will be Monday,   November 10, 2008
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills
